East European Politics and
Societies
Volume )eX Num bel' X
Month XXXX xx-xx
ti 20J2 SAGE Publications
10.1i77/0888325412464550
http.z/eeps.sagepubcom
hosted at
hrrp:Iionline, sagepub, com

# Engineering Grassroots Transitional Justice in the Balkans:

The Case of Kosovo

Anna Di Lellio

The Graduate School in International Affairs, The New School, New York, NY, USA

#### Caitlin MeCum

Development Consultant, Brooklyn, NY, USA

The initiative to establish a truth commission in the successor states of the former Yugoslavia (RECOM) presents a rich case study of the performance of the "toolkit" that transitional justice professionals propose on a global scale: an inclusive package that offers truth, justice, reconciliation and stability. Whether these goals could be achieved is the subject of a critical debate that questions overly ambitious projects of truth commissions, especially their sensitivity to loca! understandings and practices of transitional justice. We aim to contribute to this debate by examining the reception of RECOM in Kosovo, where most local actors remain either noncommittal or outright opposed to RECOM. What these actors share is the conviction that their own narratives be taken seriously, even when this means refusing the suppression of "truths" that can be divisive. We found that giving priority to "the local" implies more than adapting the received professional "toolkit": it might require abandoning it.

Keywords: RECOM; truth commission; Kosovo; transitional justice; reconciliation

#### Introduction

When Lola said that she was not prepared to meet Serbian women, not even the members of the antiwar group Women in Black, she meant it. This was in 2007, nine years after the Kosovo war. In the war, Lola had lost her brother. As the director of a rehabilitation center for women victims of violence, she knew that the Women in Black from Belgrade had no connection with the Milosevic regime's crimes. Yet, there was a gap between her rational and her emotional understanding. In one conference, she told us, Serbian women activists "took the initiative to apologize" to the

Albanian participants, feeling responsible for what war criminals had done in their name. It was a momentous event that disrupted the meeting. No longer could anyone hear the speaker talk, "Albanian women were crying. Serbian women were crying. It was such a touching moment." The event was televised and Lola's mother, who was watching from home, cried too. She felt that because those women showed "empathy toward the victims of war" they deserved to sit at the same table with them. Lola told us this story to explain that while a public apology by the Serbian government to Albanian victims would be "an important part of transitional justice," the current grassroots effort to establish a regional truth commission in the former Yugoslavia, known by the acronym RECOM, is not. She and her organization will not participate in RECOM without the Serbian state's official acknowledgment of the suffering it perpetrated against Kosovar Albanians.'

Unlike Lola, meeting Serbian women is not a problem for Fahrije, whose husband went missing in 1999 with 68 of the 226 people killed by Serbian troops in the village of Krusha e Madhe/Velika Krusa, Nor is it a problem to participate in RECOM. What Fahrije wants is to find her husband and she believes that RECOM can help. She no longer has faith in the International Red Cross. After years of fruitless searches, she thought it was humorous when an official answered her question, "Have you found my husband?" with an apology and a quip: as a single woman in her forties she had never been very good at finding men. Farhije does not trust her government or the municipality to register the local missing, and knows the current dialogue between Serbia and Kosovo on a reciprocal recovery of the missing is stalled. She stopped protesting and lobbying in 2005, when she realized that she had to find a way to put food on the table for her two toddlers. In a village without men, she was the first woman to drive a tractor, breaking a taboo. Today she runs a small cooperative that produces ajvar, a red pepper spread common to the region. Theoretical talks about transitional justice and the general developments of RECOM bore her. Her participation is anchored on the belief that RECOM may be the last chance to find her husband's remains. That is all she asks.'

RECOM is a regional initiative lobbying for an official truth commission whose stated purpose would be "establishing the facts about war crimes and other gross violations of human rights committed on the territory of former Yugoslavia.:" On the surface it resembles other fact finding and truth telling projects that have been used in many parts of the world starting in the mid-1980s, most notably the 1984 Argentinean National Commission on the Disappeared (CONADEP).5 It is an ambitious project that is strongly supported and generously funded by international donors, because with its regional and victim-centered structure it addresses the issue of dialogue among still hostile parties as much as it addresses justice. The proposed Statute for the Commission promises to deliver the truth of past violence, create a culture of compassion and solidarity with victims from all communities, and produce a shared historical knowledge, with the implicit hope of leading to a new consensus in the highly divisive successor states of Yugoslavia."

Clearly, RECOM is both a bottom up initiative and one that fits the contemporary institutionalized vision of transitional justice as a "normal" form of intervention after a conflict." For this reason, it is a rich case study of the performance of the "toolkit" that transitional justice professionals have proposed on a global scale for the past ten years: an inclusive package that offers truth, justice, reconciliation, stability, democracy, peace, and accountability-v-all "mutually reinforcing and complementary" goals.' Whether these goals could be achieved is already the subject of a critical debate that questions the overly ambitious objectives, assumptions, and implementation mechanisms of truth commissions," especially their sensitivity to local understandings and practices of transitional justice."

We aim to contribute to this debate by conducting a close investigation of the reception of RECOM in the local space of Kosovo, the former Yugoslav province, now a contested independent state still under international guidance after supervision technically ended in 2012. This context, where the role of international actors in international justice +whether they are governmental or not-vis influential and visible, offers the opportunity for a more nuanced analysis of these actors' impact on the local community. We tried to capture why significant sections of the victims and of the human rights movement have remained either noncommittal or outright opposed to RECOM, despite their obvious desire for justice. Lola's and Fahrijc's stories stood out against the many we collected during six months of focused fieldwork in 2011, in dozens of interviews with relevant actors, and through observations that build on research conducted in Kosovo since 1999.

We quickly found that dichotomies of universal and local justice, top-down and bottom-up approaches, and formal and informal mechanisms were not helpful. RECOM is the product of intense cooperation between local human rights groups and the International Center for Transitional Justice (ICTJ)---~not a unique case of international influence, since there is substantial evidence that transitional justice "often occurs from the outside in, through fNGO activism."!' It has not emerged as an organic process led by domestic efforts, nor as a top down project imposed without grassroots participation. Instead, the complex dynamics among transitional justice entrepreneurs and participants have blurred the dichotomy between formal and informal, local and international. That being said, we could still categorize the dif.. ferent actors involved in transitional justice and identify critical gaps between their objectives.

A sharp divergence of objectives is the main problem.

In Kosovo, local actors may participate in RECOM out of a desire to tell their personal stories, for the chance of finding the mortal remains of their missing family members, or as transitional justice professionals. Those who do not participate-s-the majority of victims and human rights activists=-make it very clear that their key demand is recognition. For Albanians, this means the official acknowledgement of a state-led policy of expulsion from their country and/or extermination during the Milosevic era. For Serbs, it requires the recognition of their continuing role as victims

of an embattled demographic minority in their "usurped" ancestral land. In the CUfrent political situation, neither recognition is possible. The war may be over, but the conflict continues: Belgrade has vowed to never recognize the mostly Albanian independent Republic of Kosovo, and Republika Srpska acting as Serbia's proxy in the Bosnia Herzegovina Federation, blocks the Federation's recognition of Kosovo, while continuing to threaten its own secession.

Victims' suspicion that recognition will not come from a regional truth commission, which is centered on victims of all communities, poses a serious complication to the project. For the international community, RECOM is mostly a tool of crisis management and stability in the region. Speakers at a European Policy Centre Dialogue event applauded RECOM because *it* could potentially enable an "exit from the past" and facilitate remembering, but only selectively and through a regional framework that "dilutes some of the binary opposition that is so hard to overcome.Y" The possibility that a transitional justice toolkit could bring a seemingly intractable conflict to a "closure" is so alluring, because it makes reconciliation within reach->not a political but a social engineering issue." It is no surprise that the most enthusiastic supporters of RECOM are outside the former Yugoslavia: transitional justice professionals, international donors, and the European Union.

The detailed exploration that follows intends to contribute further evidence to the growing recognition that those directing transitional justice projects must reconcile with the fact that victims have agency and their own ideologies. Listening to them and trusting them does not mean organizing outreach programs and consultations, but giving priority to the victims' agency." In Kosovo, what people mostly want is to find their missing and have their losses acknowledged. Answering their needs and aspirations might imply abandoning the received professional "toolkit," and the idea that a regional truth commission could be established in the short or medium term. As the strong cooperation on compiling a "book of the dead" demonstrates, 110t only in Kosovo but also in Bosnia, a credible account of human losses in the recent conflict is a better start. Over time, needs and aspirations will change, and so will the political circumstances, stretching the process of reckoning with past violence through generations, and leaving breathing room for the emergence of multiple representations of the "truth.'?" To quote Pierre Hazan, this is good news, because "what is really at stake is society'S ability to return to the events that devastated and transformed it.' 16

## State Repression, Insurgency and War

Kosovo was the last chapter in the recent Yugoslav wars, but also the first in the dissolution of the Yugoslav Federation, when in 1989 Serbian strongman Slobodan Milosevic answered the republics' demands for autonomy with increased authoritarianism and stronger centralization. He began in Kosovo, by revoking its constitutional

. provincial autonomy and unleashing a program of linguistic, social and economic discrimination against the Albanian majority population. His intervention was purportedly in support of the Serbian population living in Kosovo as a minority and, according to their hyperbolic nationalist and popular denunciation, risking extermination. The Albanian reaction was to establish self-styled republican institutions. and parallel educational and health structures. For a few years, the Serbian State and the "Republic of Kosovo" avoided open conflict under Milosevic's martial law and his substantial indifference to a situation of virtual apartheid, while busy on the Croatian and Bosnian fronts. This changed with the insurgency of an armed guerrilla, the Kosovo Liberation Army (KLA), fighting for independence. After 1995, having played the rote of peacemaker at the Dayton Peace Accord that ended the Bosnian war, Milosevic's crackdown on the rebellion escalated into a brutal war against Albanian civilians. Only in 1999 did a NATO intervention put a stop to the repression, but not without a humanitarian crisis, During the war, Serbian troops expelled almost a million Albanians from their homes and sent them to neighboring countries, killing thousands along the way.17 They destroyed Kosovo's rural economy and burned down thousands of houses, including the entire urban centers of Gjakova/Djakovica, Peje/ Pee and Mitrovice/Mitrovica, According to the most credible database of human losses, collected by the Belgrade-based Humanitarian Law Center, war casualties were approximately 13,000, more than 80% of them Albanians."

After the war, until the 2008 declaration of independence, Kosovo was a UN-led international trustee, under the protection of NATO troops. This did not prevent a postwar migration of the Serbian minority. Beside those who had been members of the state security apparatus, there were victims fleeing from violent reprisal in some cases, and in general a climate of intimidation and ostracism. Serbs who stayed behind are concentrated today in the north of Kosovo and in specifically designed Serbian municipalities with administrative and financial autonomy. While there is a substantial truce between the two groups, one crucial exception is the North, a territory contiguous with Serbia, from which almost all Albanian residents were expelled in 2000.19 A reduced, but politically significant, international civil and military presence is still in the Republic ofKosovo with supervising functions. The refusal of the Serbian government to recognize Kosovos independence has become the litmus test for any Serbian politician aspiring to win elections.

# Transitional Justice in the Former Yugoslavia: A Short Genealogy

Calls for "dealing with the past," ignored by the states that emerged from the dissolution of Yugoslavia, have been, and are strong among international actors and some sectors of the civil society." Since dealing with the past does not imply neutral activities," it is worth exploring how this theme became public after the end of the

Yugoslav wars (1991-1999). We propose here a short genealogy. In the 1990s, during what Teitel calls "Phase II" of transitional justice, transnational human rights activists promoted truth and reconciliation projects that incorporated "its normative discourse from outside the law, specifically from ethics, medicine and theology.':" This approach appeared as a crucial complement to the retributive justice dealt at the International Criminal Tribunal for former Yugoslavia (ICTY), an institution that was not garnering public trust in the region for its perceived political character."

It was with the critical advice of the nascent len in 2001 that Serbian President Vojslav Kostunica formed the first Truth Commission." This body was mostly composed of Serbian nationalists, some formerly associated with the Milosevic regime," who quickly assembled without any consultation or inclusion of human rights groups and representatives of other nationalities. As the international lawyer Jelena Pejic put it, that was already a "shaky start."?" At the Commission's launching conference, there was virtually no Albanian even among the audience. It quickly became apparent that tile goal of the Commission was to produce the Serbian "state's account" of the dissolution of Yugoslavia," according to which the war was to be portrayed as a civil war with symmetry of victimhood for all parties. In the words of the historian Latinka Perovic, one of the appointed members who resigned within days, the Commission was to avoid any debate on "the policy that normalized crime: Greater Serbia and the annihilation of the opposition"; it was "to simulate cooperation" with the International Tribunal at The Hague, while trying to marginalize it." Wary of Kostunica, the late Serbian Prime Minister Djindjic prophetically said that the country needed first to establish its "institutional hardware" and later "the software, including dealing with the past.': The director of the Belgrade-based Humanitarian Law Center, Natasa Kandic, challenged his pragmatic approach, asking--in vain-for decisive lustration, in particular demanding that Milorad Ulernek, aka Legija, a commander of the secret police special units who had committed war crimes in Bosnia and Kosovo, be fired from his post in the state security services. Two years later, that same man led a plot to murder Djindjic, who was gunned down while walking to the main government building in Belgrade. The Commission never took off and was abandoned completely when Kostunica began his long tenure as Prime Minister from 2004 through 2008.

An international consensus formed rather quickly that the failure of the Serbian initiative was due to its top-down and national structure," and not to the inability of the establishment to make "a single gesture" towards assuming responsibility for war crimes, in the words of Kandic." At a conference in Sarajevo in October 2004 the ICT], the Boltzmann Institute for Human Rights, Quaker Peace and Social Witness, HLC and other regional NGOs constituted a steering committee to "develop activities aimed at dealing with the past at the regional Ievel.?" The idea of a regional commission began to take shape. Dissenting voices pointed to the risk that a regional truth commission would sideline the political judgment of the war in the name of all parties' moral equivalency in perpetrating crimes; that it would legitimize the continuity of the nationalist political elites; and that it would reproduce among victims the old

Yugoslav hierarchy of power." For the Albanian human rights actrvist Vjosa Dobruna, the conference itself was a confirmation of her worst fears, when she was berated for speaking English rather than any variant of the former Yugoslavia's officiallanguage."

Mirsad Tokaca, of the Research and Documentation Center of Sarajevo, thought that the regional cooperation agreement he had signed for in 2004 with the Belgradebased HLC and the Croatian Documenta would be fruitful. These prominent human rights organizations had agreed to create compatible databases on war crimes and cooperate in the monitoring of regional war crimes trials. Tokaca had already seen the initiative of a truth commission flounder in Bosnia, despite the support of the United States Institute for Peace (USIP) since 1997 and the work of the Association of Citizens for Truth and Reconciliation." He had his doubts that a regional truth commission would be feasible or even desirable. The validity of the commission became nevertheless a dogma, presented as indisputable by every policy and expert publication since the ICT] presented a proposal in 2005 for an "International Victims Commission for the Former Yugoslavia. "36 The proposal was for a two-stage process: first, the gathering of one million signatures on a petition to be presented to the UN Secretary General and heads of state in the region, asking to establish a truth commission; second, a regional commission on reparations and the improvement of human rights and the rule of law.

If RECOM took off, it is certainly thanks to the doggedly dedication of Natasa Kandic, who is legendary for her long struggle against Yugoslavia's and Serbia's repressive policies. She embraced RECOM as the inevitable continuation of her vigorous human rights advocacy and led the set up of an informal mechanism of transitional justice, an "unofficial truth project," that should work both as a lobbyist for an official truth commission and a "precursor" of it." The belief is that an interethnic, transnational grassroots dialogue among victims is the best and most efficient way to begin finding out the truth of past violence, a truth with a transformative and healing power." It is a powerful theory, one that gives primacy to human rights and reaches back to an accepted discourse on the restorative justice of truth commissions as the lynchpin of stability. Along the way, disagreement with this theory has brewed within the regional human rights world. Tokaca, for example, dropped out in 2009, when it became clear that there would be no official support from any government. 39 More importantly, Tokaca also realized that he could not buy either in RECOM's "concepts or content." He thought that dealing with the past required a much broader reckoning with politics and history."

#### The Package of Intervention

RECOM enjoys wide political and financial support among foreign governments and international institutions, whose overwhelming concern is for security. Since

2004, RECOM has conducted over 140 meetings, consultations, and forums throughout the region, reaching out to hundreds of associations and individuals" from different sides in the Yugoslav wars, None of this would have been possible without the financial backing of multilateral agencies (European Commission, OSCE), bilateral donors (USAID, Swiss MFA), international NGOs (Germany's Forum Civil Peace Service, Norway's IPax Christi, and Sweden's Cultural Heritage without Borders) and public and private foundations (National Endowment for Democracy, Open Society Institute, Mott Foundation, Balkan Trust for Democracy, Oak, Rockefeller Brothers), Since 2008, about 2,5 million euros have been allocated to RECOM,42

This array of actors and their disbursements to RECOM are impressive, and so is the coherence of their agenda, They have made transitional justice, alongside the rule of law, indispensable for the "integration of the region into Euroatlantic structures"" the promotion of "peace, reconciliation and sustainable democracy?" and the nurturing of "mutual understanding to improve disrupted relations between groups.?" This discourse affirms the rationale behind the very generous funding for RECOM in Kosovo, principally funneled through the HLC office in Pristina. Domestic NGOs such as Integra, the Center for Research Documentation and Publication (CROP), medica Kosova and the Youth Initiative for Human Rights (YIHU) receive small grants for implementing their work,

Nowhere is the dominant association of transitional justice with stability more evident than En the negotiated agreement leading to Kosovo's independence, Under the UN envoy Marti Ahtisaari's Comprehensive Proposal for the Kosovo Settlement, transitional justice is a constitutional obligation." The International Civilian Office (ICO), whose purpose was to implement the settlement, before disbanding in September 2012, recruited a special advisor on "Dealing with the Past" from Switzerland, In an interview," the ICO advisor said that "dealing with past is part of the state-building as such," When asked where the IeO set priorities and why, her response was, "rule oflaw, rule of law," The leO has publicly announced their approval of RECOM and so have the United Nations and the European Union, which earlier this year formally recognized RECOM in the annual enlargement strategy document." 2011 was the first year that the European Instrument for Democracy and Human Rights (an agency that awarded one million euros to Kosovo NGOs) encouraged proposals that "builds towards a consensus on disputed or controversial areas of policies," Suggested projects dealt with "mediation or resolution of conflicts" and "transitional justice and reconciliation including the specific role of women in such processes.'?"

# Transitional Justice Toolkit from Instrument to Ideology

The institutional discourse on transitional justice insists that local knowledge and context-specific approaches lie at its heart, For Kofi Annan's report to the Security Council on transitional justice, the local, identified as the nation-state, is as important as international norms and standards." RECOM has duly incorporated networks of civil society organizations to avoid the critique that transitional justice is a neocolonial, one-size-fits-all intervention. Yet, despite honest efforts to include locally owned initiatives, there is a fundamental aspect of the process on which local input is actively discouraged: the professional "toolkit" and its subordination to the goal of stability. This is evident in the focus that donors place on training, whether through workshops, conferences, or study tours, where local actors must listen more than be heard. It may explain the allocation of funds. For an initiative that prides itself on a grassroots approach, more significant funds have been spent on the ICTJ support groups, consultants, and experts than on Kosovo's RECOM activities." The rationale is the need for professionalization in transitional justice.

In an interesting twist, what counts as RECOM's success in Kosovo is probably due mostly to the sensibility of Nora Ahmetaj, a longtime collaborator of Kandic and a personable woman, who changed the approach of the consultation process. Entering rural communities, where many older people arc illiterate, and speaking to them about "mandates and transitional justice mechanisms" was not only a waste of time, she thought, it also created a deeper divide between the NGOs and the people they were trying to help. Instead, she insisted on listening to victims in a sympathetic way, expressing solidarity. According to Abdullah, a "peace expert" at Forum ZDF, "There is a manual that clearly describes how the consultations should be organized and Nora disregarded that ... the original consultations were not working. People were not participating. Nora brought a more ... human approach to the consultations. She didn't just bring [people] to the meetings, she went out to them.?"

Yet even seasoned human rights activists are invited to reframe their work according to a "DwP" (Dealing with the Past) conceptual model. They learn from Germany's commemorative cultures, discuss historical dialogues/reconciliation strategies with activists from dozens of different countries, and look into the role of religion in DwP. While commemorations, history writing, and religious cultures are issues of tremendous importance that deserve attention, on those occasions they are reduced to abstract buzz words such as "DwP tools." For example, the Yugoslav conflict was not a religious one, but religious institutions took sides, with devastating consequences for their moral credibility. Appeals to putative ecumenical religious sentiments to heal past wounds that gloss over a serious understanding of this conflictual reality do not have much meaning. Yet because religion is an important tool in the prescribed professional kit, conferences and workshops on the theme are promoted and funded. Let's take a Catholic priest's welcome to Central/Eastern European transitional justice trainees in Vukovar, a Croatian town devastated by Serb troops during the war: "Vukovar has become known as a city of tolerance, but to live in that [kind of] atmosphere is not enough. One should also commit himself to love one another.t" One wonders about the relevance of such statement in the town itself, which almost twenty years after the conflict is still very ethnically

divided. To trainees from Kosovo, where for historical and political reasons neither the Serbian Orthodox Church nor the Albanian Islamic Community have been or seem poised to become agents of reconciliation, it sounded even more abstract and meaningless. As Nora commented, "Religion doesn't playa role when it comes to victims' behavior. I guess they would rather listen to the political leaders than religious leaders, and this goes once again at the recognition problem. They would appreciate forgiveness from the enemy side (an apology), but not to be asked to forgive because an imam or an abbott or a priest asks them.'?"

The stubborn refusal to confront the deeply rooted nature of the conflict that caused egregious violations of human fights in Kosovo and elsewhere has its consequences, The regional approach of RECOM, for example, creates the illusion that there is a common working language. Instead, for some CSOs and victims' associations, language has become a controversial issue. Occasionally materials have only been printed in Serbian and English, or there will not be translations on the websites or during events for Albanians. This was more of a problem earlier on in the campaign, and now special attention has been paid to translating materials into all the languages. Yet during the 2009 regional consultation at Budva, Montenegro, the issue presented itself as more than mere technical. As only one Albanian translator, and a weak one, was provided by RECOM, the fifty Kosovo participants, not ali well versed in Serbian or English, were unable to fully understand what was going on in the four workshops or appreciate the two documentaries screened in Serbian with English subtitles, At the plenary session of the conference, Igo Rogova asked to speak and after commending the organizers for their vision, said: "We cannot call ourselves a regional endeavor until a part of the region is ... entirely involved.':" She thought the right.'>of Albanians had been violated and also strongly objected to the statement made by the Montenegrin President of the Parliament, who in his opening remark had said: "Nema vise bivse jugoslavije nego juznih sloven a" (There is no more Yugoslavia, there are only Southern Slavs), disregarding that Albanians are not Slavs. Rogova was berated by Kandic for having made a political speech about problems, like language, which for RECOM were merely a matter of "logistics." Later a Serbian activist whom she had known for fifteen years accused Rogova of having turned into a nationalist." For Rogova and many other Albanians, the issue is obviously political. Since they became victims of Serbian State violence for their aspiration to have independence as a nation, they see the minimizing or denying of their linguistic, cultural, and even ethnic specificity as the attempt to build a narrative of the past that obliterates exactly what they want to remember and to have remembered.

Interethnic dialogue, a goal of RECOM, is also a pivotal principle in the "tool kit" acquired through hundreds of hours of training. Projects are only realized when they align with it. In a recent consultation organized by CDRP with a victims' association in Mitrovica under the RECOM umbrella, signatures of the women and their ethnicity was required, Evidently, donors needed to see that the process was being inclusive,

even if there was only one minority, a Bosnian woman, attending. Donors are happy to fund workshops in which Albanians and Serbs sit together to hear lectures on topics related to transitional justice. The question is, would they fund something different from "painting with Serbs and Albanians" or "football matches with Serbs and Albanians," as Gigi, the Director of Integra, wishes."

The move from interethnic workshops/conferences to practical activities is most difficult. Promoting conflict-sensitive journalism was one of Forum ZFD's projects to bring Serb and Albanian radio hosts together to work on programming about the past that would help foster reconciliation. Nothing came out of it. Most journalists agreed that the project would not be feasible. The Youth Initiative for Human Rights developed a wall of names of missing Serbs and Albanians in Prishtina/Pristina. The project failed when Serbian names were desecrated and the wall was forcibly removed. Significantly, the emotional moment recorded by Lola at the 2007 Conference of the Women's Peace Coalition did not produce much more than a poignant memory. When Kandic suggested that she would talk to Albanian women about sexual violence during the war, human rights activists Igo Rogova and Sevdje Ahmeti said, "no, they will not talk to you, they will not see you as an activist" but as a Serb." For Kandic, the women's resistance to RECOM's initiative was almost incomprehensible. She is generally welcome in Kosovo for her two decades of involvement in human rights, her defiance of Milosevic and the nationalist establishment, and her work in defense of victims. How could she, all of a sudden, become the enemy?

The answer to this question has obviously little to do with Kandic and much to do both with the political judgment of the past and the structure of RECOM. Those who participated in RECOM's outreach campaign and met strong opposition among victims had the opportunity of surveying their reasons. Gigi of Integra says: "RECOM is a complex idea. Let's bear in mind that it is a regional commission. So immediately you have to think that you will be cooperating with the perpetrator, the killer; the killer who killed your family, society etc. etc. "59 Abdullah of Forum ZFD says that in the former Yugoslavia's framework of RECOM many "saw that there was a great influence from Serbia. Even with Kandic=-who of course had never been involved with crimes-there was such an aversion to work with her because she was Serb.,,60

## Testlmony, Discovery, and Acknowledgement

Many Albanian victims are not willing to work with those they see as their perpetrators because members of the state planned and executed violence against them but never acknowledged it. They may never be ready to cooperate. Nezrete Kumnova, the founder of Mother's Cries from the city of Gjakova/Dakovica, still does not know where her son is: "I was asked to participate [in RECOM]. But I will

never be part of it. As long as Serbs are also part of it, I will never be part of it. I will not support it. ... They took everything from me. Every Albanian mother thinks like I am quiet now in my house. I rarely speak. I try to make it easier for my family who has suffered so much. "61 Abdullah said that victims' associations are against the process because they believe that it would equalize responsibility, that "Serbian crimes and Albanian crimes would be judged equally.?" They find confirmation of their fear in the fact that Serbia has not taken responsibility for war crimes, apologized, excavated mass graves, or paid reparations. Recent developments are troubling: Gen Ljubisa Dikovic, an officer who rose through the ranks for his activity in the Kosovo region of Drenica, where the Serbian army perpetrated mass killings of Albanian civilians, has just been appointed Chief of the General Staff.63

Victims directly affected by violence demand recognition and action on the missing. Not all in the same way. Action is all the families of the missing ask for Like Farhije in Krusha e Madhe/Velika Krusa, S.v., a mother from Skenderaj/Srbica who lost two sons during the conflict, joined RECOM because she would join anything that could provide her with even the slightest hope of finding her missing children: "What was done to find the missing persons? How is it possible that twelve years after the war, there is no information? ... I hope that if accepted, RECOM will take into consideration our requests and will support us despite many allegations in regard to its implementation.v" Victims expressed similar sentiments elsewhere." Avni Melenica, founder and member of May 22 Family Association, mentioned practical considerations in his defense of RECOM. Avni, who has traveled all over the world as an advocate for RECOM with Kandic, is unique in suggesting that interethnic dialogue on the past can also facilitate acknowledgement of suffering and therapeutic results: "In 2005 I hated Serbs. Aller time it changes. After you speak, you feel free. The experience of going to Belgrade and talking about what happened made me braver. Serbs cried when I spoke.?" In the end, it is the theme of recognition-c-vSerbs cried"=-which reemerges in his story.

Nezrete Kumnova also wants her son's body, but thinks differently. She challenges the idea that gathering victims would produce any result and in the following story she explains why: "The ICMP [International Commission on Missing Persons] sent us to Macedonia to do a workshop. I was angry. They wanted us to speak with Serb mothers. They tried to involve us in another reconciliation building project. ... We rejected it because they tried to get us to sit with Serb mothers. The ICMP has tried many times to hold meetings with mothers of missing Albanians and Serbs. I am not against them [Serbian mothers]. But they do not know where my son is. I do not know where their children are. They make us sit together and discuss personal issues. Some people can do that. Not me.?"

In one extraordinary meeting, the Serbian women of Hoca e Madhe/Velika Hoca and the Albanian women of Krusha e Madhe/Velika Krusa shared their anguish at not knowing what happened to their relatives or where they could be found, dead or alive.t" RECOM's consultation with Serbian victims in Kosovo docs not have the same reach as the consultation of Albanians." The reason is demographic-Serbs are a minority-but also political, as most Kosovo Serbs see the Humanitarian

Law Center as an emanation of the international community that in 1999 bombed their country. Yet the women of Hoca e Madhe/Velika Hoca have come forward in the hope of discovering the remains of their loved ones and to learn about the circumstances of their disappearance and death.

On several occasions, we observed that what victims mostly wanted to do was talk. Whether it was a meeting to present the mechanism of RECOM, a gathering to talk about the issue of possible reparations, or a major consultative conference, women and old men stood up to recount what happened to them. They often recited confusing stories with unclear timelines and overlapping events, showing the lingering effects of trauma, more than ten years later. Some became frustrated at the attempt of the moderator to stop a meandering and long account on behalf of a smooth working of the event. The outcome of the meeting mattered less to them than their personal narrations.

# "Leave Us Alone": The Possibility of Silence

Most victims of rape instead have chosen silence. According to Lola, out of the 8,600 women that Medica Kosova has counseled and provided medical support to since the war, fewer than hundred have spoken about sexual crimes. Yet there are hundreds with clear symptoms of trauma. They go to group and individual counseling and talk around rape. Even apart from RECOM, when Igo Rogova approached them to discuss the idea of creating a Balkan Women's Court she was setting up with women activists, they rejected the invitation to speak out. A few women are the exception. The others said, "leave us alone." The interethnic collaboration of women has continued on a purely political level, but no transitional justice initiative has been undertaken so far.

In the tormented itinerary of Kosovo victims, there are more stories buried underneath the surface of the Serbian-Albanian conflict that might emerge only with time, and first through the opening of the debate within the local society. Victims of sexual violence might have chosen silence for very personal reasons, but silence was imposed on them also from the outside. Before the war started inearnest, rapes were also occurring and were being documented by the Council for the Defense of Freedom and Human Rights (KMLDNJ). Researchers such as Vjosa Dobruna were not allowed to take down the names of the victims, or write they had been raped. Reports mentioned assaults in the words of the victims, which followed a standard format: "They made me strip and make coffee for them., 70 After the war, many of the victims were shunned by their families and, they felt, by society. Some became pregnant and gave birth, most of them without any economic independence, and there were those who left their babies behind in the hospital. When the daily Koha Ditore published a front-page article under the headline "Children of Shame!" women who had been raped felt they were being "re-raped" by the sensationalist coverage of their stories."

#### Whose History?

The uproar caused in 2011 by RECOM's appointment of former Yugoslav leader Azem Vllasi as Kosovo's representative in the regional lobby points to the complexity of both a regional initiative and this country's past. Vllasi's appointment made sense if the concern was with the viability of RECOM in Serbia, as he would be a partner with whom Serbs may be willing to talk. It did not make sense for the victims, who will never forget Vllasi's attempt to accommodate Milosevic, until he also fell out of grace and was sent to jail. Nor could they forget that Vllasi was part of the same socialist nomenclature that ruled hard prison sentences and tortured thousands of Albanians throughout the 1980s.72

Dealing with the past of state repression in Kosovo means to address a decade not covered by RECOM's truth commission, whose time span goes from 1991 to 2001. Thousands of Albanian "prisoners of conscience," according to Amnesty International (the members of the Association of Fonner Prisoners arc about 60,000), were dealt harsh sentences, not only by a Serbian state but by the Autonomous Province of Kosovo. For Tahir Rraci, jailed in Dubrava during the NATO war, recognition means a public apology from Serbia: "I think that Serbia should apologize to us first and admit the crimes and then it is up to our honour and conscience to see what we are going to do next, but it is clear.... We are the second step.?" For many others, that might be only the opening of a debate on state repression in Kosovo. The former political prisoner Hyadict Hyseni views his detention in the 1980s as part of a much larger story of Albanian persecution, one that cannot be contained within the Milosevic regime or addressed by RECOM. From Hyseni's perspective, "the history of Kosovo is a history of detention.'?"

Serbian participants in a recent consultation have also strongly objected to the time frame that RECOM has chosen." Ending the examination of the past with 2001 leaves out the riots of March 2004, in which Serbian individuals, homes, and churches were targeted all across Kosovo by Albanian mobs. Three Serbs were killed in the violence. The inclusion of that episode in the work of RECOM would be coherent with the approach to every human loss as a human rights violation. From the point of view of Kosovo Serbs, it confirms their status of victims, a condition which they believe began before the conflict and continued during the war as well as after. In a recent television appearance, Rada Trajkovic, a Serbian member of the Kosovo Assembly, apologized for all the victims of Serbian violence." It was a stunning public act, but without any further development.

#### Conclusion

RECOM has been billed as a grassroots initiative, but it is not. It is not a top-down experiment either. We found divergent power structures and considerable tensions inherent in the process. Its abundant promises might be effective in engaging various actors, but are these goals compatible or even realistic? Can we achieve recognition, justice, peace, and democracy by dealing with the past, or will certain goals inevitably be suppressed? By listening to the inconsistent discourse of the various RECOM supporters and participants in Kosovo, we have to wonder whether the claustrophobic goals of the transiti onal justice dominant template =the truth commission-s-will underwrite its effort to deal with the past.

Victimhood is central to the project, a useful identifier, both for the survivors of war crimes and the architects of RECOM. The architects understand "victims" as a passive category of participants, essential to the outcome of a successful and stabilizing commission. Kosovos coordination group for RECOM encountered a challenge when the individuals they consulted did not meet their expectations of how a "victim" should behave (innocently, apolitically). Instead of conforming to the mold of a submissive victim, they were far from homogenous, highly opinionated, political, divisive, and unyielding.

Neither participants in RECOM nor its critics are passive recipients of discourses on human rights and transitional justice or carriers of particular interests that are alien to those more general ideas. If civil society's engagement with the initiative for a regional truth commission is patchy and inconsistent, the reason is not that local actors fail to understand or accept "westem" notions of justice. With their different needs, interests, and knowledge, they are dealing with the past in different ways: they speak out as victims or exercise their right to be silent, refuse to be represented by others or become spokespersons, appropriate the vemacular of transitional justice professionals and produce collective memory through their own initiatives. What they all share is the demand that their unique experience and their own narratives be taken seriously, even when this means refusing the suppression of "truths" that can be divisive."

Victims want to remember. They are terrified that the dead and the missing will be forgotten. They have supported any activity that provides an outlet for their memories and acknowledges their suffering. This might be why Kandic's project, *The Memory Book*, has met only praise, despite being a collection of data on the casualties of war from all sides, realized through rigorous investigative techniques that focused on accuracy rather than empathy with victims. It includes personal information of all the victims, as well as the circumstances of their death. Agron, the main researcher, said, "Only once has someone refused to speak to me. Most people thank me; they hug me when they see me.,78 The book will not help find missing family members, or allow victims to attain reparations. Everyone is aware of what the book is for: "They see it as a memorial." According to Agron, people like to receive recognition, they are happy that their stories are published and that they would now be able to have a written record of what happened to their families during the war. This is a great achievement of classic human rights investigation techniques. It accompanies parallel research on accounting for human losses in Kosovo and

elsewhere." In Bosnia, the publication of a Book of the Dead is scheduled for April 2012. Like the Kosovo Memory Book." it will 1 ist all the casualties of war, regardless of their ethnic belonging. This does not guarantee the acknowledgement that an official truth commission can provide, but it is an important step toward a factual account of violence and human rights violations.

## Acknowledgments

The authors thank Nicole Fansworth, Victoria Koroteyeva, Daniel Levy, and Kathryn Sikkink for their critical commentaries of this article in its drafting stage.

#### **Notes**

- I. Women's Peace Coalition, "Through Women's Solidarity to a Just Peace. A report based on the Women's Peace Coalition Second Annual Conference" (Struga, Macedonia, 31 August-···-3September 2007), 3. http://www.wolllensnetwork.org/images/pdt/\Vomens%20Peace%2OCoalition%20ReporLpdf (accessed 25 March 2012)
  - 2. Personal interview, Veprore (Lola) Shehu, November 2011.
  - 3. Personal interview, Fahrije Hoti, October 2011.
- 4. "The Coalition for RECOM website," http://www.zarekol11.org/The-Coalition-for-RECOM.en. html (accessed 14 February 2(12).
- 5. P. Arthur, "How 'Transitions' Reshaped Human Rights: A Conceptual History of Transitional Justice," Human Rights Quarterly 31 (2009): 312--67, 322-23; Nunca Mas: Report of the Argentine National Commission on the Disappeared (New York: Farrar, Strauss Giroux, 1986) (Originally published in Spanish by Editorial Universitaria de Buenos Aires, 1984).
- 6. See RECOM Coalition Statute proposal (approved in March 2011), especially Preamble and Article 13 on objectives, htlp://www.zarekol11.org/uploads/documents/20 II/04/i 836/t 28/f 1865. en. pdf (accessed 25 March 2012).
- 7. R. Teitel, "Transitional Justice Genealogy," Harvard Human Rights Journal 16 (2003): 69-94; and "Transitional Justice Globalized," International Journal of Transitional Justice 2 (2008): 1-4.
- 8. B. A. Leebaw, "Irreconcilable Goals of Transitional Justice," Human Rights Quarterly 30 (2008): 95-118,98.
- 9. E. Daly, "Truth Skepticism: An Inquiry into the Value of Truth in Times of Transition," International Journal 0/Transitional Justice 2, no. I (2008): 23-A I; H. Weinstein, "Editorial Note: The Myth of Closure, the Illusion of Reconciliation: Final Thoughts on Five Years as Co-Editor-in-Chief," International Journal of Transitional Justice 5, no. I (20 11): ]--10.; Leebaw, "Irreconcilable Goals of Transitional Justice."
- 10. A. L. Hinton, ed., Transitional Justice: Global Mechanisms and Local Realities after Genocide and Mass Violence (New Jersey: Rutgers University Press, 20 II); R. Shaw and L. Waldorf, eds., with Pierre Hazan, Localizing Transitional Justice: Interventions and Priorities after Mass Violence (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 20 I0).
- II. T. D. Olsen, L. A. Payne, and A.G. Reiter, Transitional Justice in Balance: Comparing Processes, Weighing Efficacy (Washington, DC: US Institute of Peace Press, 20 I0).
- 12. European Policy Centre, "Dealing with the Past: Justice and Reconciliation in the Western Balkans," Event Report (20 J I).
  - 13. P. Hazan, Judging Wm; Judging History (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2010).

- 14. Shaw et al., supra n 8 at 4; Hinton. supra n 8 at 4; D. Orentlicher, "Settling Accounts Revisited: Reconciling Global Normas with Local Agency," *International Journal a/Transitional Justice* 1 (2007): 10-22.
  - 15. R. Teitel, Transitional Justice (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000).
  - 16. Hazan, supra n II at 157.
- 17. P. Ball, "Political Killings in Kosova/Kosovo, March-June 1999," http://shr.aaas.org/kosovo/pk/pl\_2.html (accessed 23 February 2012); Human Rights Watch, "Under Orders: War Crimes in Kosovo (2001)," http://www.hrw.org/repofts/200llkosovo/ (accessed 23 February 2012).
- 18. "Register of Human Losses in Kosovo Period 1998-2000," *Humanitarian Law Center Activity Report* (2010): 12.
- 19. Report of the Secretary General on UNM[K to (he Security Council, S/2000/177, 5, http://www.unmikonline.org/SGReports/S-2000-1 77.pdf (accessed 25 March 2(12).
- 20. For an account on initiatives preceding RECOM, see N. Zupan, "Facing the Past and Transitional Justice in Countries of Former Yugoslavia," in *Peacebuilding and Civil Society in Bosnia-Herzegovina: Ten Years after Dayton*, cd. M. Fischer (Munster: Lit Verlag, 2006), 327-A2; D. Djordjevic, "A Report on Local, Regional, and International Documentation of War Crimes and Human Rights Violations in Former Yugoslavia" (New York: ICTJ, 20(2).
- 21. E. Jelin, Stale Repression and the Labors of Memory (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 20(3), 33.
  - 22. Teitel, "Transitional Justice Genealogy," 2003, supra n 5, 82.
- 23. J. Sub otic, Highjacked Justice: Dealing with the Past in the Balkans (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2009); E. Stover and H. Weinstein, My Neighbor: My Enemy: Justice and Community in the Aftermath of Mass Atrocity (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004); P. Hazan, Jus/ice in a Time of War: The True Story Behind the international Criminal Tribunal for the Fonner Yugoslavia (College Station, TX: Texas A&M University Press, 2(04); L Delpla and M. Bessone, Peines de guerre: La justice penale internationale et I'ex-Yougoslavie (Paris: Editions de l'Ecole des Hautes Etudes en Sciences Sociales, 2010); P. McMahon and D. Forsythe, "The ICTY's Impact on Serbia: Judicial Romanticism meets Network Politics," Human Rights Quarterly 30 (2008): 412–35; for a more positive appraisal, see L. Nettelfield, Courting Democracy in Bosnia and Herzegovina: The Hague Tribunal: Impact in a Postwar State (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2(10).
  - 24. A. Boraine, "Reconciliation in the Balkans?" The New York Times, 22 April 200 I.
  - 25.E.g., Svetor Stojanovic, advisor to Dobrica Cosic, President of Serbia, 1992--1993.
- 26. 1. Pejic, "The Twelfth Annual Philip D. Reed Memorial Issue. The Balkans Region: Legal Perspectives and Analyses of the Yugoslav Truth and Reconciliation Commission: A Shaky Start," Fordham International Law Journal 1, 25 (2001): 1-22.
  - 27. Personal interview with the late historian Olga Popovic, May 200 I; Subotic supra n 21, at 9
  - 28. Personal interview with resigning commission member and historian Latinka Perovic, May 200 I.
  - 29. Conference notes, May 2001.
- 30. M. Freeman, "Serbia and Montenegro: Selected Developments in Transitional Justice," [CT.! Report (2004): 8-9.
- 31. supra 11 27; N. Dimitrijevic, "Serbia after the Criminal Past: What Went Wrong and What Should Be DOlle," *International Journal of Transitional Justice* 2 (2008): 5. 22.
  - 32. 1-ILC Newsletter, 2004.
- 33. Personal interview with Sonja Biserko, Director of the Helsinki Committee in Serbia, February 20[2.
  - 34. Personal interview, Vjosa Dobruna, February 2012.
- 35. N. Kritz and W. Stuebnerm, "A Truth and Reconciliation Commission for Bosnia and Herzegovina: Why, How and When" (paper presented at the Victimology Symposium, Sarajevo, 9--10 May 1998).
- 36. L. Aucoin and E. Babbitt, *Transitional Justice: Assessment Survey of Conditions in the Former Yugoslavia* (Belgrade: UNDP, 2006~2007), 117; Humanitarian Law Center, Documents and Research and Documentation Center Sarajevo, "Transitional Justice in Post-Yugoslav Countries: Report for 2006."

- 37. L. Bickford, "Unofficial Truth Projects," Human Rights Quarterly 29 (2(07): 994-1035.
- 38. Nora Ahmetaj explains the "essense" of transitional justice in an article published by the newspaper Zeri, excerpted in English on p. 25 of "RECOM Initiative 'Voice" (a newsletter published by the Initiative for RECOM, 2, 2(11), http://zarekom.org/uploads/RECOM-lnitiative-VoiceI20! 1/121i..2226/f 3/f 2968 en.pdf (accessed 25 March 2(12). The full article can be retrieved from www.zeri.info/blogi/teksti/ nora-ahmetajll301.
- 39. To date, no institutional recognition has been forthcoming. RECOM has managed to reach only about halfof the target one million signatures of a petition addressed to all the governments in the region.
  - 40. Personal interview, Mifsud Tokaca, February 2012.
- 41. The RECOM website mentions a total of 1631, http.z/www.zarekom.org/ (accessed 2 February 2012)
- 42. A detailed spreadsheet of RECOM expenses and donor sources from December 2008 to July 2011 can be downloaded from RECOM's official website at http://www.zarekom.org/documents/Budgel-Coalition-for-REKOM.cn.html (accessed 2 February 2012)
- 43. German Marshal Fund of the United States, "Strengthening Democracies," from 2005 Annual Report, 18.
- 44. Sigrid Rausting Trust, "Transitional justice: Current Grantees," http://www.sigrid-rausing-trust. org/Grantees/Programmes/Civil-Political-Rightsn'ransitional-Iustice (accessed 26 February 2012).
- 45. IK V Pax Christi, "Our Work," http://lwwwikvpaxchristi.n[/UK/be!ow\_our \_task.htlll (accessed 26 February 2(12).
- 46. Under the "Ahtisaari Proposal" the Kosovo government and its citizens are obligated to "promote and tully respect the process of reconciliation among its communities and their members. Kosovo shall establish a comprehensive and gender-sensitive approach for dealing with its past, which shall include a broad range of transitional justice initiatives." Article 2.5 of "The Comprehensive Proposal lor Kosovo Status Settlement" (Pristina: United Nations Office of the Special Envoy for Kosovo, 2007).
- 47. D. Bernhardt and A. Ferizi, "The ICO and Dealing with the Past in Kosovo: Interview with Nora Raefeille," Made in Kosovo 6 (2011): 14--16.
- 48. In March 2006, the European Security and Defense Policy developed a strategy for integrating transitional justice in the EULEX mission. The strategy included planning, expertise, training, facilitation, development of guidelines and local ownership. EULEX forces were introduced to this strategy during a seminar held by the Political and Security Committee. During the trainings, the goals of a transitional justice strategy were stressed as "important elements in assuring the sustainability of processes and can contribute to ending the cycle of violent conflict." See General Secretariat of the Council, Mainstreaming Human Rights and Gender into European Security and Defense Policy (Brussels: Europeon Communities, 2008). This marked a change from a previous exclusive focus on cooperation with the ICTY; see I. Rangelov, "EU Conditionality and Transitional Justice in the Former Yugoslavia," Croatian Yearbook of European Law and Policy 2 (2006): 365.75.
- 49. European Commission, European Instrumentfor Democracy and Human Rights. Restricted Cal! for Proposal (Brussles: European Commission, 2(11).
- 50. "Report of the Secretary General on the Rule of Law and Transitional Justice in Conflict and Postconflict Societies," UN Doc. S/2004/616, I.
- 51. In the past three years, RECOM received 100,000 euros from the European Commission and the Netherlands for an "ICn Expert support Group"-..-an expense that does not include the 12,000 euros budgeted for "consultants and experts." Overall, the money spent 011 the ICT] support groups, consultants, and experts exceeds the total amount budgeted for Kosovos RECOM activities by 17,860 euros. The detailed spreadsheet of RECOM expenses and donor sources from December 2008-July 2011 can be downloaded from RECOM's official website at http://www.zarekom.org/docurnentsfBudget-Coalitionfor-REKOM.en.html (accessed 2 February 2011).
  - 52. Personal Interview, Abdullah Ferizi, July 2011.
- 53. "Pax Christi International, Central and Eastern European Consultation Report" (Vukovar, Croatia, 27--29 April 2011).

- 54. Email communication, Nora Ahmetaj, March 20 ]2.
- 55. Igballe (Igo) Rogova's open letter to RECOM, May 2009.
- 56. Personal interview, Igballe (tgo) Rogova, February 2012.
- 57. Personal interview, Kushtrirn (Gigi) Koliqi, October 2012.
- 58. Personal interview, Igballe (Igo) Rogova, February 2012.
- 59. Koliqi, supra 11 50.
- 60. Ferizi, supra n 46.
- 61. Personal interview, Nezrete Kumnova, November 2011.
- 62. Ferizi, supra n 46.
- 63. Rogova, supra n 45.
- 64. RECOM Meeting with Women, Victims of War from Skenderaj. Organized by CRDP on 16 November 2010
- 65. During a RECOM consultation in Pcje/Pec, Eminc Bytyqi said, "You have the support of our association of families. Please do whatever you think you can to shed light on the fate of the missing, all missing persons on the territory of the former Yugoslavia and especially those in Kosovo." At a consultation in Mitrovice/Mirrovica on 5 September 2009, Naser Kadriu said, "God Willing, together, and with our governments, we will be able to find our missing family members (...) my biggest satisfaction in life would be to find my father, to know where his grave is." See Consultation Process on [he RECOM Initiative: An Overview of Thoughts. Suggestions and Recommendations (Belgrade: Humanitarian Law Center. 2009).
  - 66. Personal interview, Avni Melenica, July 2011.
  - 67. Kumnova, supra n 54.
  - 68. Rahovec/Orahovac Consultation, 2010.
- 69. According to Nora Ahrnetaj, "[Serb victims] never carne to RECOM consultations organized by others than CRDP, and it took me couple of preparatory meetings to build trust and make them come. 111CY [were] open haters of Natasa and to them the conflict in KOSOVQ started in 2004 not in 1999. They speak as victims and don't want to deal with the past-prior to 2004" (e-mail communication, March 2012).
  - 70. Personal interview, Vjosa Dobruna, February 2012.
  - 71. Rogova, supra n 45.
- 72. The nomination of Vllasi was later withdrawn. Mentor Agani was recently named the replacement choice.
- 73. Tahir Rraci, former political prisoner in the Dubrava prison in Kosovo during consultation with the local community on the Initiative for RECOM, Peje/Pec, Kosovo, 28 January 2010.
  - 74. Personal interview, Hydajet Hyseni, Kosovo, November 2011.
  - 75. Ahmetaj, supra n 62. The reference is to the consultation in Gracanica, 21 February 201 1.
- 76. "Trajkovic: Kerkoj faije per cdo viktime nga sorbet." *lima*, 12 January 2012. http://www.gazetatema. netlweb/20 12/01 112/trajkovic-kerkoj-falje-per-cdo-viktil1lc-nga-serbetl (accessed 25 March 2012).
- 77. This seems true in different contexts. See "Independent Study on Best Practices, Including Recommendations, 'to Assist States III Strengthening Their Domestic Capacity to Combat All Aspects of Impunity," by Prof. Diane Orentlicher, UN Doc.E/CNAi2004!88 (27 February 20(4).
  - 78. Personal interview, Agron Llolluni, September 2011.
- 79. Keshilli per Mbrojtjen e te Drejtave e te Lirive te Njeriut (KMLDNJ), Krimer e Luftes ne Kosove 1998-1999 (Monografi 1, 20 j 0); E. Tabeau, Conflict in Numbers: Casualties of the 1990s Welrs in the Former Yugoslavia, 1991-1999 (Belgrade: Helsinki Committee in Serbia, 20(9).
- 80. Humanitarian Law Center, Kosovo Memory Book 1998-20()(), Vol. I (Belgrade: Humanitarian Law Center, 2011).

Anna Dl Lellio is a sociologist, policy analyst, and journalist, expert on Kosovo, where she as political adviser to the Prime Minister, Media Commissioner, and adviser for [OM and the UN on the Kosovo Liberation Army program of reintegration. She currently lectures on political communication at New York

University and humanitarian intervention at the New School in New York City. Dr. Di Lellio holds a PhD in Sociology from Columbia University and a Masters in Public Policy from NYU. She is the author of several publications, among them *The Battle of Kosovo 1389*, All *Albanian Epic* (London: 1.13,Tauris 20(9) and the editor of *The Casefor Kosova. A Passage to Independence* (London: Anthem Press 20(6).

Caitlin MeCllm holds a Masters in International Affairs from the New School. As an undergraduate she studied Anthropology at Salve Regina University and University College of London. She has worked as a consultant for the Center for Research, Documentation and Publication in K050vo and Flying Kites Global in Kenya. She currently works as a development consultant for the New York City Chapter of the Alzheimer's Association.